Mr PA Godfrey Philips

Tunbridge Wells District Commissioner
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	Throughout the years of Scouting in Tunbridge Wells, we have been very fortunate to witness the invaluable service of many District Commissioners and their Assistant Commissioners.

Unfortunately, the passage of time dims the memory, but herewith some fond, personal memories of just one.

Mr PA Godfrey Philips was appointed District Commissioner of the Royal Tunbridge Wells Scout Association in 1945.



	In his “spare time” he was the owner and Chairman of “Forget-Me-Not Cards”, “Godfrey Philips Cigarette Company” and probably other companies – some will recall, and perhaps still collect, his many sets of cigarette cards.

His home, “Holden House” in Southborough, near Holden Pond, was always Open House to Leaders and Scouts alike. One old Rusthall Scout vividly recalls being seated on the large Holden House lawn, one sunny Sunday morning in the early Summer of 1963 – with Peter Dawson (Skinners’) and Keith Lawrence (High Brooms), who were also to represent Kent at the World Jamboree on the Plain of Marathon, Greece.

To our knowledge he had no children of his own, but he was proud for his Godson to sit with us.
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	In his typically unassuming way, Mr Godfrey Philips quietly gave each of the Scouts a £5 note, as a generous contribution to their Jamboree pocket money – an unimaginable amount to a lad whose Mum scrimped and saved to give him 2/6 (12.5p) per week – and who, to earn his way, cleaned out Rusthall’s Harwarton Farm cow sheds in the snow for 6d per hour.

That same old Scout vividly also recalls standing in awe in the Holden House vast sub-tropical conservatory – with its towering plants and sumptuous white marble fireplace, adorned with a large gold-embellished black mantel clock and a pair of magnificent Indian elephants.




Built around 1720, this fine Georgian mansion was once the home of Jane Austin’s family. Having fallen into dereliction, this unique building has recently been restored to the glory of Mr Godfrey Philips day.
He always set the routes and ingenious tasks for our First Class Badge 14-mile hikes. He meticulously marked our hike log books – be they First Class, Hiker, Senior Hiker or Duke of Edinburgh Gold Award expedition tomes. 
One old Scout is thankful to still have his old hike log books, noted with Mr Godfrey Philips fair hand – entries such as “Good observation” (a pencil drawn picture of a twig imprint in newly-laid tarmac near Langton Green) – “A Scout is thrifty” (having returned a lemonade bottle for the deposit) – “Try the triangulation method, rather than the pencil method” (the Scout’s misdemeanour when trying to estimate the height of a massive oak tree in Penshurst Park) – “A Scout is sober” (having passed by [not through] the Plume & Feathers in Princetown, Dartmoor.
Never flippant, Mr Godfrey Phillips always made the time to give full praise to those to whom he felt it was due. In fact, a half-page comment in one particular log book proved to be evidence of his sound judgement – the log book later came second in a “Scout” magazine national competition for hike log books. 
But he was never one for automatic “passing” of Scouts’ badge efforts. He “failed” three (not Rusthall) Scouts) for their Gold Award expedition – their route was a couple of miles short of the required 50 miles.

He was never one for pomp and ceremony, and was completely content with hiding his light under a bushel. However, this wish was often impossible to fulfil – St George’s Day parades, swimming galas and other important events always required his presence.
	The St Paul’s Rusthall Scout Group was always high on his list of priorities. We have fond memories of his regular attendance at our AGMS - and his prominence at the opening of our Scout Headquarters in 1967. In fact, his respect for our Group was second to none – when three Pembury Scouts were seeking a Senior Scout Troop to join, without hesitation he recommended Rusthall, then under the sound Leadeship of Charlie “Sub” Simpson – with “Rusthall – they are going places !” 

Mr Godfrey Philips was justly awarded the Silver Wolf, the highest award in the Scout Movement, for his outstanding service to Scouting.
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	His name lives on at least as far afield as India – where Godfrey Philips India Ltd is the second largest company in the country’s cigarette industry. The sphere of the company’s operations may be seen at http://www.godfreyphillips.com/
Our good friend has “Gone home” – ʘ March 1982.



From “Ceremonies of the Coronation” – one of many sets of trade cards issued by PA Godfrey Philips – circa 1937





Holden House, Southborough





To the left of our Union Flag, Mr Godfrey Philips witnesses the opening of our Scout Headquarters – in October 1967








